# South American Tours: Work Relations in the Entertainment Market in South America\*

### Cristiana Schettini

National University of General San Martín/ University of Buenos Aires

E-mail: cschettini@hotmail.com

Summary: This article explores the relationships between young European women who worked in the growing entertainment market in Argentine and Brazilian cities, and the many people who from time to time came under suspicion of exploiting them for prostitution. The international travels of young women with contracts to sing or dance in music halls, theatres, and cabarets provide a unique opportunity to reflect on some of the practices of labour intermediation. Fragments of their experiences were recorded by a number of Brazilian police investigations carried out in order to expel "undesirable" foreigners under the Foreigners Expulsion Act of 1907. Such sources shed light on the work arrangements that made it possible for young women to travel overseas. The article discusses how degrees of autonomy, violence, and exploitation in the artists' work contracts were negotiated between parties at the time, especially by travelling young women whose social experiences shaped morally ambiguous identities as artists, prostitutes, and hired workers.

This article explores the relationships between young European women who worked in the growing entertainment market in Argentine and Brazilian cities, and the many people who from time to time came under suspicion of exploiting them for prostitution. I have paid particular attention to the labour arrangements that made it possible for such

<sup>\*</sup> Part of this research was conducted thanks to a CONICET postdoctoral fellowship (National Scientific and Technical Research Council of Argentina). I am very grateful for the comments and critiques of readers of previous versions of this text, especially Carolina González Velasco, Valeria Pita, Tiago de Melo Gomes, Fabiane Popinigis, Diego Galeano, and Henrique Espada Lima. I am especially grateful for the careful reading of the editors, and their accurate and detailed critiques. I should also like to thank Alejandra Vassallo for her translation and insights.

<sup>1.</sup> On the concept of an entertainment market, see Carolina González Velasco, Gente de Teatro: ocio y espactáculos en la Buenos Aires de los años veinte (Buenos Aires, 2012).

women to travel by the same regional immigration routes used by many other groups of European workers looking for a better life in South American cities in the early twentieth century. The international travels of young women with contracts to sing or dance in music halls, theatres, and cabarets provide a unique opportunity to reflect on some of the practices of labour intermediation. As their escorts came to be suspected of establishing improper relations with them, the moral dimensions of labour arrangements become visible and allow us a more general reflection on issues that might have been at stake for other groups of immigrant workers.

The article begins with a description of the labour market in the variety branch of show business about the time of World War I, especially in light of the widespread fashion for "white slavery" stories. Such descriptions raise some of the most commonly recurrent images and social meanings attached to the work relations involving women artists in the entertainment market. Work arrangements and women's strategies, though, are not as evident in theatrical accounts as they are in police records of the expulsion of foreigners accused of procuring. In such documents we are reminded of two classic topics in theatre stories at the beginning of the century – those of the mothers of young women artists, and the seducers of chorus girls.

The mercenary spirit of the matrons, at once concerned with the quality of their daughters' contracts and with ensuring their moral protection by appointing appropriate chaperones, was ridiculed throughout the period in the theatrical press. A mother's greatest enemy was the seducer, a young penniless man who regarded every woman in the entertainment business as sexually available. In police records of expulsions, male escorts and parents appear as being suspected of profiting from the prostitution of women artists, thus lending new meanings to such stereotypes. Their stories, as described in police records, reveal much about labour intermediation practices and what they meant for contemporaries.

<sup>2.</sup> There are many examples, conspicuously relating this figure to Spanish mothers. They include *Blanco y Negro* (Madrid), 13 November 1892, "La madre de la tiple" [The Mother of the Soprano], who is featured negotiating contracts on behalf of her daughter. One of the many descriptions of the "soprano's mother" in Argentina can be found in the 9 December 1912 issue of *PBT*, which regretted: "Thus go the mothers, from one stage to the next, from town to town, like the cart of the old show business down dusty roads [...]", while the girl "does not get any applause, nor signs a contract well paid: she is not pretty, she does not sing well, she lacks artistic genius". The stereotypes of male figures surrounding women artists, especially in the early twentieth-century literature, are the lover, the man who seduces her, and the lecher, an old (and impotent) man who paid her bills. For a graphic description in the "risqué" tale, see Homem de Ferro, O *Marchante* (Rio de Janeiro, n.d.) (Coleção contos rápidos, n. 18). On these tales, see Cristiana Schettini, "Um gênero alegre: imprensa e pornografia no Rio de Janeiro (1898–1916)" (Master's thesis, State University of Campinas, 1997).

Whether as suspected prostitutes or as artists of a "lesser genre", as variety was considered at about the time of World War I, the lives of young women artists have not often been the subject of labour history, which has focused rather on other groups of workers and political activists (especially anarchists) travelling along similar routes in the same years.<sup>3</sup> Variety itself does not have an important place in national theatrical accounts, except as a distant background for performers who subsequently became famous actresses or singers. Nevertheless, variety performances were highly appealing to contemporary audiences, and the travels of variety artists had an important role in creating cultural circuits which eventually elevated some genres and particular dances to the level of "national styles", as was the case with the tango in Argentina or the samba in Brazil.<sup>4</sup>

Looking at such women through the lens of labour history, and restating their importance for their contemporaries as entertainers, becomes a strategy to enable us to examine their ambiguous identities and the complex relationships they established with those who mediated their work. We can reflect upon how contemporaries perceived the degrees of autonomy and the moral boundaries in the work relations of women artists, or, in other words, fragments of these women's lives, their work arrangements, and their affective relationships with either family or male escorts can be used to shed light on the various connections between work and sexual morality in some South American cities in the early twentieth century.

The specifics of women artists' work experience, especially the nomadic character of the work and the fact that their activities were hardly easy to classify, make it very difficult to find traces of their lives in the written sources of the entertainment business at the time. One important exception is the records of the Brazilian police, which enforced the Foreigners Expulsion Act of 1907. Police investigations carried out between 1907 and 1920 to secure the expulsion of a wide variety of foreigners viewed as "undesirable" – among them those suspected of procuring – recorded the different experiences of men and women who were suspected of being

<sup>3.</sup> Osvaldo de Sosa Cordero refers to the idea of a "lesser genre", meaning lower than the "low genre", to refer to variety in his classic account, *Historia de las varietés en Buenos Aires*, 1900–1925 (Buenos Aires, 1999). For a new analysis of transnational histories of revolutionary trade-union activists in Italy and Brazil, see Edilene Toledo, *Travessias revolucionárias: idéias e militantes sindicalistas em São Paulo e na Itália* (1890–1945) (Campinas, 2004).

<sup>4.</sup> For an insightful analysis of our ignorance of popular genres of the beginning of the century, styles which became erased by accounts that focus on genres that eventually became national symbols, see Tiago de Melo Gomes, *Um Espelho no Palco. Identidades sociais e massificação da cultura no teatro de revista dos anos 1920* (Campinas, 2004), pp. 27–31. For a cultural studies analysis along the same lines, see Sirena Pellarolo, *Sainetes, cabaret, minas y tangos* (Buenos Aires, 2010), pp. 18–39.

involved in the sex trade. Among those cases, a few refer directly to women who worked in the entertainment business.<sup>5</sup>

The four cases of expulsion analysed here are therefore part of a larger universe. Although few in number, they attest uniquely to the valuable aspects of women artists' work arrangements and affective experience. These were women who attracted police attention because it seemed that either their escorts or their relatives were exploiting them, and that allows us to discuss the affective dimension as an inseparable aspect of women artists' general work experience. Beyond the actual accusations, police records shed light on the expectations and work arrangements that made it possible for young women to travel overseas. They also record the unexpected uses of repressive legislation, such as the Foreigners Expulsion Act, by individuals who were themselves the obvious targets of the law. Finally, they suggest that variety artists' international travels were a key element of their work experience.

# TRAFFICKING AND THE SOUTH AMERICAN ENTERTAINMENT BUSINESS

The dismissal of women performers' lives by labour and theatrical histories can be partially explained by another specific cluster of contemporary meanings attached to their activities – those which associated them with narratives of the "white slave traffic" so widely publicized on Atlantic immigration routes at the time. Young singers and dancers were recurrently portrayed as victims of mysterious organizations which specialized in deceiving young European women with promises of marriage, employment, or, less specifically, an exciting artistic life overseas in order to force them into prostitution in distant lands. The famous tango composer and theatre writer, Enrique Cadícamo, resorts to this cliché in his memoirs, originally published in 1983. As a major participant in the musical and theatrical scene that flourished in turn-of-the-century Buenos Aires, Cadícamo revealed some inside information on one of the most famous variety theatres of the time, the Casino:

The source of the following information does not come from police records but from what I learned from other tango musicians, now dead [...]. By 1918 [...]

<sup>5.</sup> I analysed in depth eighty-three police cases of expulsion between 1907 and 1929 related to procuring, in which defendants or witnesses had been in the Río de la Plata before going to Brazil. See Cristiana Schettini, "Que Tenhas Teu Corpo": uma história social da prostituição no Rio de Janeiro das primeiras décadas republicanas (Rio de Janeiro, 2006), pp. 105–155, and idem, "Viajando solas: prácticas de vigilancia policial y experiencias de prostitución en la América del Sur", in Jorge Trujillo Bretón (ed.), En la Encrucijada. Historia, marginalidad y delito en América Latina y los Estados Unidos de Norteamérica (siglos XIX y XX) (Guadalajara, 2010), pp. 331–353. Among them, only six cases referred to women artists employed in the variety business.

there was in Buenos Aires an obscure underworld criminal organization with headquarters in Marseille, that appeared to be a peaceful international theatrical agency for Latin America. But it was in fact none other than an agency to promote the white slave trade. This organization covered Rio de Janeiro, Chile, and Buenos Aires. Its affiliate in Buenos Aires provided seemingly artistic personnel, such as café-concert singers, pseudo-dancers [sic], chorus girls, thus concealing their real work as prostitutes, and mixing this human traffic with companies of famous wrestlers [...] for the historic Greek-Roman wrestling tournaments featured in the *Casino* theatre on Maipú Street. This was a way to covertly smuggle women into Buenos Aires.<sup>6</sup>

Cadícamo's statement that the famous Casino theatre on Maipú Street was nothing but a pretext for the sexual exploitation of European women was based on what he had heard from old tango musicians whom he had known in his youth. At the time he wrote that, Cadícamo was considered one of the most important composers of the twentieth century, and a living first-hand witnesses to the bohemian life of 1920s Buenos Aires. His music became popular in the 1920s; later he published poems too, as well as fiction and non-fiction accounts that eventually became an invaluable source for the history of tango and the tango scene, about the theatres, music halls, cabarets, and café concerts at the turn of the century.

The French origin of the "white slavery" organization and its network in South American capitals echoed in part the renowned image of Buenos Aires as an important site of the international traffic in women. Received wisdom stated that white slave traffic was handled by mafia-type organizations, mainly Jewish, although they might include other nationalities, whose actions were never made totally clear. In this particular text, in contrast to other passages in his writings and other testimonies, young women's overseas trips as well as their contracts are portrayed as a front, and the busy artistic scene at the Casino in the 1910s becomes a cover for the exploitation of young European prostitutes.

Cadícamo's account touched upon elements that surely resonated among Buenos Aires readers and that was in turn immersed in a long tradition of "white slave traffic" stories. From 1870, stories of "white slaves" increasingly involved South American cities, especially Buenos Aires, as European immigration to that part of the world grew to unprecedented proportions. As many authors have pointed out, such stories usually expressed anxieties related to immigration and female work in terms of sexual morality. That was

<sup>6.</sup> Enrique Cadícamo, Mis memorias (Buenos Aires, 1995), p. 55.

<sup>7.</sup> Donna Guy, Sex and Danger in Buenos Aires: Prostitution, Family, and Nation in Argentina (Lincoln, NE, 1991); Beatriz Kushnir, Baile de Máscaras. Mulheres judias e prostituição. As Polacas e suas associações de ajuda mútua (São Paulo, 1996).

<sup>8.</sup> See, for instance, the interview he gave to Sergio Pujol, in S. Pujol, Valentino en Buenos Aires. Los años veinte y el espectáculo (Buenos Aires, 1994), pp. 267–276.

true for Buenos Aires and also for those Brazilian cities that received a large number of immigrants, such as São Paulo and Rio de Janeiro.<sup>9</sup>

Apart from the common plots shared by white slavery stories (in Buenos Aires, São Paulo, and Rio), each city featured local details related to specific social and political contexts. In Buenos Aires, stories expressed mainly the local tensions triggered by the unwelcome side effects of European immigration, which had completely transformed the city and the country in just a few years. They also justified heavy-handed state intervention in the organization of the sex trade, through regulations issued from 1875 to 1936. 10 In Brazil, similar stories had a different effect as they became widespread alongside public debates on the abolition of actual slavery and the future of labour relations. The gender and racial connotations of the vocabulary inspired by the struggle against black slavery, then coming to be used to refer to the international sex trade, was particularly disquieting for the Brazilian authorities. The social and political conflicts triggered by the increasing state intervention through progressive regulation to abolish general slave labour lent a negative image to the state's potential intervention to regulate another trade that was also viewed as immoral. The situation affected the policy for control of the sex trade, which in Rio de Janeiro was left mainly to the police, resulting in a non-regulating trend which persisted in the Republic after 1889.11

If the local uses and meanings were different in Argentina and Brazil, the vocabulary borrowed from slavery to talk about the sexual exploitation of European women had similar connotations in many places. In fact, it was associated not only with a state of backwardness, violence, coercion, and immorality, it also legitimized the public intervention on moral grounds of specific social sectors and organizations, on behalf of the victims. From that perspective, during the years following World War I the League of Nations became a key authority on the subject. The investigations carried out by their Body of Experts in search of the "true" dimensions of human trafficking attest to the importance attributed to the international circulation of women and the anxiety that triggered in many Western countries. Among other things, the interventions by the League of Nations helped consolidate

<sup>9.</sup> Donna Guy, White Slavery and Mothers Alive and Dead: The Troubled Meeting of Sex, Gender, Public Health, and Progress in Latin America (Lincoln, NE, 2000), pp. 17–32, 70–85; Schettini, "Que Tenhas Teu Corpo", pp. 105–155. There is, of course, a large bibliography on narratives of white slavery and their meanings in other contexts. See, for instance, Judith Walkowitz, City of Dreadful Delight: Narratives of Sexual Danger in Late-Victorian London (Chicago, IL, 1992).

<sup>10.</sup> Guy, Sex and Danger in Buenos Aires.

<sup>11.</sup> These points are further developed in Cristiana Schettini, "Esclavitud en blanco y negro: elementos para una historia del trabajo sexual femenino en Buenos Aires y en Río de Janeiro a fines del siglo XIX", *Entrepasados*, 29 (2006), pp. 43–62.

and generalize the causal association between regulation of prostitution and traffic in women. The underlying idea was that in countries where prostitution was regulated, it eventually facilitated the action of procurers and traffic in women flourished. Thus, in the 1920s, the widespread international discrediting of regulated prostitution reinforced the idea that Buenos Aires was a paradise for traffickers, which in turn created a problem for the Argentine authorities.

As a result of such investigations, in 1927 the League of Nations published an experts' report on traffic in women and children. The report shows on what terms and to what extent a large proportion of the international travel experienced by women in pursuit of work contracts and promises of marriage became a matter of real concern to national governments. Stories of trafficking developed a plot that expressed the apprehension triggered by the unprotected international circulation of vulnerable individuals, as women and children were seen to be. Obsessed with determining the real contours of the "white slave trade", the League of Nations observers were mesmerized by various modalities of young women's international travels.

Among the diverse offers of employment and promises of marriage, the experts focused particularly on the modus operandi of an increasingly international entertainment market. The experts' findings reveal how a fear for women travelling alone or "in bad company" exposed a wide suspicion of different work experiences and of intermediaries as being part of the sex trade. By following the steps of many young women who crossed national borders, investigators were able to isolate specific and recurrent cases of what they saw as traffic in women in every European country, as well as in Central and South America – girls engaged as members of troupes to perform in "music-halls, cabarets, cafés, and other amusement venues".<sup>13</sup>

Contemporary observers, who regarded themselves as unbiased, believed that not all travelling companies acted as a disguise for prostitution. For those observers, "some of the troupes are under proper management and supervision, but instances were brought to our notice of deliberate exploitation". But how is one to establish the difference between one and the other? For Cadícamo, talking about it in the 1980s in reference to the Casino theatre, sexual exploitation was undoubtedly the real motive, despite all appearances to the contrary. In 1927, the League of Nations experts were more sensitive to the nuances, as they focused on a variety of situations and work arrangements that were being carried on

<sup>12.</sup> League of Nations, Report of the Special Body of Experts on Traffic in Women and Children (Geneva, 1927).

<sup>13.</sup> Ibid., p. 20.



Figure 1. When he edited Fighting the Traffic in Young Girls, <sup>14</sup> the Methodist missionary Ernest Albert Bell publicized the basic lines of his anti-vice crusade as the Secretary of the Illinois Vigilance Association. Illustrations were an important part of the propaganda. The illustration above refers to what the book presented as one of the most successful methods used by traffickers to "lure" young innocent women. Disguised as a theatrical agent or manager, the trafficker promised a factory girl a better life "upon the stage". In the background is the list of what would appeal to a "girl's ambition": promises of a "high salary", "a brilliant career", and "travel enjoyment". When, almost two decades later, the Body of Experts of the League of Nations relied on similar accounts, such stories were already widespread throughout the circuits of international labor immigration.

Unnamed artist in Bell, Fighting the Traffic in Young Girls, Mary Evans Picture Library. Used with permission.

14. Ernest Albert Bell (ed.), Fighting the Traffic in Young Girls: War on the White Slave Trade (Chicago, IL, 1910); Project Gutenberg online e-book at http://www.gutenberg.org/files/26081/26081-h.htm.

right in front of their eyes. They noted the centrality of contracts for the cases under scrutiny:

The contracts which these girls sign often conceal the actual conditions and there is nothing to arouse the suspicions of the girls who sign them. In other cases the terms of the contract are so unfair as to place the girls entirely at the mercy of her employer. An investigator secured a copy of a contract made between the proprietor of a music hall and a dancer aged 18. Under this contract she was liable to be transferred at will; she could be discharged for a variety of reasons over which she had no control, such as "indisposition, loss of voice, disease or suspension of work for any reason whatsoever". The hours of work were unlimited and the small salary (5 francs a day) was subject to capricious fines for not obeying rules that are unknown until they are posted on a notice board. The inhumanity of such contract is almost bound to produce disaster in the case of the foreign girl alone in a strange town and without a friend to turn to when summarily dismissed.<sup>15</sup>

Observers were struck by the harshness of that labour market. Descriptions of terrible work conditions, low wages, and of young ages, stressed the women's extreme vulnerability, only worsened by the isolation that resulted from all the travelling required in their trade, and by the brevity of their employment. In that context, the observers saw prostitution as a permanent and almost unavoidable risk. For them, work contracts were proof of immoral exploitation because of the unfair conditions, while at the same time the contract itself was a veil to hide the very exploitation it implied, since the contracts were presented as arrangements between two free parties.

Although to some degree both accounts are similar, in Cadícamo's view there was no possibility of doubt: the organization which owned the Casino theatre in Buenos Aires was simply a criminal gang; the theatre was nothing but a front for the traffic in women. However, the League of Nations observers suggested instead that the situation could be much more ambiguous, as they situated the problem in the nuances of work conditions. Despite such significant differences, both accounts formulate the problem in the same terms - as if it were possible to draw a clear line between proper and improper ways of hiring young women in the entertainment business. Moreover, both views preclude the possibility of posing different questions: first, questions about degrees of autonomy, violence, and exploitation in the artists' work contracts. And, second, about how those degrees were negotiated by the parties involved, especially by the travelling young women whose social experiences shaped morally ambiguous identities as artists, prostitutes, and hired workers.

## WORK CONDITIONS IN SECOND-RATE THEATRES AND Café cantantes

In the early twentieth century, theatres in Buenos Aires, Rio de Janeiro, and São Paulo featuring Portuguese, Spanish, Italian, and a few local companies competed with a variety of café concerts, circus rings, and improvised stages to attract audiences eager for entertainment. Cabarets would be added in the 1910s, and although with local features, the caféconcert model or variety theatre was replicated in many Argentine and Brazilian cities, thus shaping a route for touring artists. Although the performances associated with such venues were considered a minor genre, boundaries between styles and between artists were not always clearly definable, despite the efforts of classical accounts of theatrical history to depict a linear evolution culminating in a national theatre. 16 From that perspective, recurrent moral suspicion of women artists – especially from the police - speaks of a wider concern about the impossibility of defining fixed and stable identities for such women.<sup>17</sup> There were significant elements in the organization of the entertainment labour market that prompted the League of Nations observers and Cadícamo to view work relations in the entertainment business as a site for potential sexual exploitation.

In the early years of the century, variety was an expanding theatrical activity. Announcements of new and refurbished show-business establishments in Brazilian and Argentine cities attest to that. News items portrayed theatre owners as risk-taking entrepreneurs and published full-page advertisements of their programmes in the most important magazines of Buenos Aires and Rio de Janeiro. The business involved a broad range of people who sometimes performed multiple functions – as managers, directors, art directors, theatrical agents, and intermediary agencies – as well as a number of additional activities, such as selling drinks and showing silent films in the intervals of stage performances. Entrepreneurs catered to diverse audiences, who expected to have fun, with circus-like attractions, such as wild animals, acrobats, Roman wrestlers, female impersonators, illusionists, and singing and dancing girls. <sup>18</sup>

Performers used names designed to associate them with the "typical" styles of specific regions. Argentine stages featured artists such as "La Argentinita" (although she was actually Spanish), "La Malagueñita", and

<sup>16.</sup> These include Mariano Bosch, Historia de los orígenes del teatro nacional argentino y la época de Pablo Podestá (Buenos Aires, 1972).

<sup>17.</sup> Pellarolo, Sainetes, pp. 41-45.

<sup>18.</sup> For a review of contemporary descriptions in Buenos Aires, see *ibid.*, pp. 19–39. For Rio de Janeiro, see the series "Rio a noite" [Rio by Night], published in the satirical humojournal *Rio Nu* [Naked Rio], around 1905.

"La Sevillita". <sup>19</sup> In Brazilian cities, a magazine dedicated to the entertainment business published advertisements for similar artists announcing their availability for employment. If Spanish singers were all over Buenos Aires, there was a "Bella Diana, Portuguese singer and fado performer" in Rio de Janeiro, but also "La Cubanita, Spanish singer". Some names suggest erotic performances, such as "Martha Cotty, French eccentric", or a combination of genres, including "La Cholita, Spanish singer and suggestive poses". Although some artists were clearly associated with specific performances, such as lyrical singers and classical ballet dancers, somewhat incoherent names and descriptions were abundant. It is hard to imagine what kinds of act were performed by the "Hispanic-French singer René D'Arcy", or the "Hispanic-Brazilian singer called Egyptian Estrellita". <sup>20</sup>

The combination of references to places of origin with elegant, exotic, or "typically regional" styles ultimately reveals how far such theatrical images were carefully constructed, as well as underlining the appeal of an "international" identity with exotic but civilized connotations. It was all very similar to a movement taking place simultaneously in the characterization of foreign prostitutes either as "Frenchwomen", which carried promises of civilizing the local men in elegant and sophisticated sexual relations (and manners), or as "Polish women", which associated them with a degraded sort of exoticism. Rather than designating actual nationalities, the characterization seems to have mirrored local imagination and the interest in consuming foreign – specifically French – products and lifestyles.<sup>21</sup> Sometimes then, reference to the "French" origin of a singer or dancer suggests an intentional play upon the sexual connotation of such identities.

Women artists embodied complex intersections between the new consumer trends (including sex), social status, and nationality. They applied

<sup>19.</sup> Cordero, *Historia de las varietés*. After her death, Encarnación Lopez, "La Argentinita", was remembered because she had "created something modern and of her own" by studying "the tradition of Spanish folklore" in an era when "singers imitated French styles, classical dancers, singers, and lesser artists cultivated simply shamelessness"; Federico de Onís, "La Argentinita", *Revista Hispánica Moderna*, 12:1/2 (January–April 1946), pp. 180–184.

<sup>20.</sup> These descriptions are taken from *Arte e Artistas*, a magazine published by the theatrical agency Kosmopol to announce their availability for contract. There were four issues, the first dated October 1918, and the last December 1921.

<sup>21.</sup> Of course, this French obsession was used by local elites to express the kind of modernity and civilization they yearned for; Jeffrey Needell, A Tropical Belle Époque: Elite Culture and Society in Turn-of-the-Century Rio de Janeiro (New York, 1987), ch. 5; Lená Medeiros de Menezes, Os estrangeiros e o comércio do prazer nas ruas do Rio (1890–1930) (Rio de Janeiro, 1992), p. 44. On mutual aid associations created by actual Jewish prostitutes, see Kushnir, Baile de máscaras. For an analysis of São Paulo's elite representations of foreign prostitution, see Margareth Rago, Os prazeres da noite: prostituição e códigos de sexualidade feminina em São Paulo (1890–1930) (Rio de Janeiro, 1991). For Buenos Aires, see Guy, Sex and Danger in Buenos Aires.

their talents in theatres and similar venues that offered a wide variety of entertainment. In Rio de Janeiro, the most important entrepreneur employing women artists at the turn of the century was the Italian Paschoal Segreto.<sup>22</sup> Since the early 1900s he had been investing in a wide array of entertainment houses, next to bars, restaurants, brothels, café concerts, and improvised music halls that featured shows or films and which functioned as beer parlours. One of his establishments was the Maison Moderne, dedicated to variety shows. Despite the connotations of elegance in the French name, the Maison Moderne was described by an observer as a mixture of fair and theme park, offering "target shooting, a Ferris wheel, and a carousel", which most probably attracted families to its daytime shows. However, at the back there was a small stage featuring evening shows for an adult audience.<sup>23</sup> As early as 1901, advertisements revealed that managers were interested in publicizing their investment in modern furnishings and renewed international attractions.<sup>24</sup> Expanding his investments, Segreto also became the owner of São Paulo's Casino theatre in the 1910s.<sup>25</sup>

Meanwhile, in Buenos Aires too, the most important variety theatre was named the Casino. One of the owners of that Casino was Carlos Seguín, who later sold it to a limited liability company with English capital wishing to expand into Uruguay, Chile, and Brazil. Under the suggestive name of "South American Tour", the company employed variety artists for the Casino and the Scala in Buenos Aires. Some years later, a contemporary recalled "the admirable companies that Seguín brought to the Casino", attesting to its popularity in the pre-war years.

By the time specialized intermediary agencies appeared in that setting, by the end of the 1910s, Argentina and Brazil had already shared cultural circuits for a long time.<sup>28</sup> Their visibility was certainly related to the

<sup>22.</sup> On Paschoal Segreto and the organization of his business in Rio de Janeiro, see Gomes, *Um Espelho no Palco*, pp. 87–107.

<sup>23.</sup> Vivaldo Coaracy, *Memórias da cidade do Rio de Janeiro* (Belo Horizonte, 1988), p. 93. The Casino theatre in Buenos Aires publicized matinees for families, featuring similar attractions. See, for example, the Argentine magazine *Fray Mocho*, 5 July 1912.

<sup>24.</sup> See for instance the advertisement in *O Arara*, 3 January 1901, for the "Moulin Rouge", which had been "totally refurbished", offering audiences a "beautiful garden", "electric light", and "an attractive performance with the beautiful actresses Ignez Alvarez and Guerrerito", featuring "new shows every day". See also advertisements for the Casino theatre in Buenos Aires in the back pages of such famous magazines as *Caras y Caretas*, *PBT*, and *Fray Mocho*, with new announcements every week.

<sup>25.</sup> Neyde Veneziano, De pernas para o ar: o teatro de revista em São Paulo (São Paulo, 2006), p. 121.

<sup>26. &</sup>quot;Una nueva empresa teatral, South American Tour", Caras y Caretas, 22 April 1911.

<sup>27.</sup> Federico Mertens, Confidencias de un hombre de teatro. Medio siglo de vida escénica (Buenos Aires, 1948), p. 160.

<sup>28.</sup> In the nineteenth century tours by circus troupes were a frequent aspect of those complex links. Many variety and theatre artists actually started working in circus troupes. Moreover, in

ways in which World War I affected such routes, when communications between Europe and the Americas were interrupted. During those years, South American tours brought North American attractions to the Casino theatre in Buenos Aires.

At the same time, in Rio de Janeiro, the theatrical agency Kosmopol published the magazine Arte e Artistas [Art and Artists]. Defined as an "intermediary press between show business managers and variety artists", it worked as an "Artists Guide", available to managers eager to engage new attractions. The agency requested performers (who were probably already stuck in South America) to send "photos, conditions, and exact information about their availability", and took responsibility for the fulfilment of their contracts. By October 1921 it announced the opening of a music and dance academy for cabaret artists to improve their craft.<sup>29</sup> The publication allegedly circulated in "Brazil, Argentina, and Europe", although its headquarters were in Rio de Janeiro. Although no more than four numbers were issued, its brief existence attests to the increasing circulation of capital invested in the dynamic world of variety theatre. It also maps the regional artistic route that interested artists, business managers, and audiences. As it was, either with or without that kind of structured intermediation, managers of small theatres and café cantantes and the artists they needed found ways to meet each other.

A growing number of travelling artists, who could perform "typical" styles and who were willing to tour different cities, became a crucial part of the South American entertainment market at the beginning of the twentieth century. The blurred borders between artistic styles, flexible artistic identities, and constant travelling were reinforced by another feature of that world – the expectation of becoming rich and famous very quickly, a topic that appeared repeatedly in plays featuring ingenuous local artists on both sides of the Atlantic who dreamed of success overseas.<sup>30</sup>

For instance, the success story of Italian actress Amelia Lopiccolo on the Brazilian stage, as told in a traditional history of Brazilian theatre, can

classical histories of national theatre in Argentina, the circus experience occupies a central place as a precedent: national theatre originated in one-act plays full of profanity in circus rings, moving then towards the respectability of theatre stages. Between them came the loosely defined variety genre; Beatriz Seibel, *Historia del teatro argentino. Desde los rituales hasta 193*0 (Buenos Aires, 2006), pp. 352–354.

<sup>29.</sup> Arte e Artistas, 3, October 1921.

<sup>30.</sup> The play "El debut de la piba" [The Girl's Debut] that first opened in 1916 in Buenos Aires is a satire on the "[Argentine] mania of going on alleged international tours. Artists created theatre companies and competed to discover Spain, trusting their status as Argentines or porteños (citizens of Buenos Aires) would enchant Spanish audiences"; Tulio Carella, El sainete criollo (Buenos Aires, 1957), p. 228. For a tango example, see the lyrics of "Anclao en Paris" (1928) [Stranded in Paris] by Cadícamo, who regrets being "stranded, penniless, and hopeless" in the European winter after a tour. About the context of economic crisis, see the interview with Cadícamo in Pujol, Valentino en Buenos Aires, pp. 274–275.

be read as a tale of social mobility.<sup>31</sup> It begins like the story of many other European girls who had travelled to South America by the end of the nineteenth century. First she crossed the Atlantic with a group of variety performers on tour to a famously picaresque *café cantante* in Buenos Aires, El Pasatiempo. Later she performed at Eldorado, a similar café in Rio de Janeiro. However, quite suddenly everything changed when Jacinto Heller, the manager of the Santana theatre, witnessed her gracious singing and her "fascinating, darting eyes". According to that account, Heller "rescued" her from the *café cantante* and gave her the much-coveted position as the star in a renowned theatre company. By impersonating a famous actress of the time, she won her own place on the national stage, moving from Europe to South America, and from the lesser variety genre to mainstream theatre.

Exemplary stories like Amelia Lopiccolo's touch upon the suspicion of prostitution and the difficult working conditions for female artists merely as vivid details, irrelevant compared to the denouement that always confirmed the actress's ultimate success. The author of Lopiccolo's story chose a brief but significant tale to illustrate that artists never had a day off, had to perform many times a day, and were vulnerable to breaches of contract when tours failed to turn a profit. In a passing reference, he mentions that when Heller's female artists complained about their working conditions in the Santana theatre, the entrepreneur immediately threatened to replace them with "Frenchwomen".<sup>32</sup> Reference to nationality suggests not only a competitive labour market on the supply side and little room for negotiation; it also hints at the sexual availability of hired artists, as the association of Frenchwomen with elegant prostitution indicates.

Amelia Lopiccolo's story, which took place around the 1890s, contrasts with the tale of the Italian Paulista comedian, Nino Nello, from some years later. Recalling his early days in the postwar years, Nello stated that by then the variety genre paid better than the starvation wages of mainstream theatre. He remembered obtaining a contract thanks to the "South American Tour" and performing as an international imitator, not only at the Casino theatre in Buenos Aires, but also "all over Argentina and the Pacific Republics". According to Nello, that agency played a key role in "booking artists, with pre-arranged dates, in several entertainment establishments with which they had agreements". 4

<sup>31.</sup> Roberto Ruiz, O Teatro de Revista no Brasil. Das origens à primeira Guerra mundial (Rio de Janeiro, 1988), p. 175, based on Lafaiete Silva's História do teatro brasileiro (Rio de Janeiro, 1938), and on a manuscript by the theatre manager Souza Bastos.

<sup>32.</sup> Ruiz, O Teatro de Revista, p. 175.

<sup>33.</sup> Veneziano, De pernas para o ar, p. 246.

<sup>34.</sup> The Kosmopol agency, for example, advertised women artists who were hired for amusement houses in Belo Horizonte (Eden Cinema), Bahia (Palace Club), São Paulo (Teatro Apolo), and in various establishments in Rio de Janeiro.

Accounts of Lopiccolo's and Nello's lives stress that both worked hard and travelled a lot, using all the resources available to them to achieve artistic social mobility. There was a certain amount of strategy and initiative in both careers. There was a significant difference between them, however, and it was not just the period, given that Lopiccolo performed in the late nineteenth century and Nello was active in the 1910s. In Nino Nello's account, the precariousness of work conditions allowed him to develop his talent: as an "international imitator" in other countries, he impersonated all the different "typical types", playing Italian, Portuguese, Spanish, and even Turkish characters. However, for Lopiccolo and for many other women artists of the period, the goal was to attain a less ambiguous identity by acting within the available roles, hoping eventually to become accepted as a recognized artist and, perhaps, an independent entrepreneur herself.<sup>35</sup>

Goals of upward mobility coexisted with other ways of understanding work in the world of entertainment, and that became evident during the 1919 and 1921 strikes by theatre workers in Buenos Aires. The year 1919 was famous in Buenos Aires for the intensity of social conflicts, workers' protests, and police repression. In May, even theatre artists organized a strike, which paralysed entertainment halls in the Argentine capital for almost a month.<sup>36</sup> Foreign and Argentine actors, supported by chorus girls and members of other trades, joined forces to demand, among other things, payment for additional shows and a general wage increase. In the context of the strike, they used the trope of the "theatre family" not to reinforce a hierarchical and unequal organization, but rather to allow different performers - those who worked for wages and those who owned their companies - to unite at least temporarily over a common agenda. Differences still remained though. Some variety performers even sought to form their own organization, the "International Society of Variety Artists". One of its main demands was that agents should donate a percentage of their earnings to create a mutual aid society.<sup>37</sup>

The meanings of intermediation thus varied. In the context of theatre strikes in Buenos Aires, the role of agents had a negative connotation, and performers acknowledged their presence only to demand that their

<sup>35.</sup> On strategies to build respectability see Angela Reis, Cinira Polonio. A divette carioca. Estudo da imagem pública e do trabalho de uma atriz no teatro brasileiro da virada do século XX (Rio de Janeiro, 1999), pp. 57–61.

<sup>36.</sup> Teodoro Klein, *Una Historia de luchas. La Asociación argentina de actores* (Buenos Aires, 1988), p. 22. The strike has been analysed in detail by Carolina González Velasco, "Pierrot ha dejado su traje y enarbola la bandera roja que tan mal le sienta'. Conflictos gremiales en el mundo del teatro porteño, 1919-1921", in Lilia Ana Bertoni and Luciano de Privitellio (eds), *Conflictos en democracia. La política en Buenos Aires, 1850-1950* (Buenos Aires, 2009), pp. 124-148, 133.

<sup>37. &</sup>quot;Los artistas de varietés", Tan-Tan, 5 May 1919.

functions be regulated.<sup>38</sup> In contrast, Nello's testimony argues that the intermediary agency offered a chance of survival during a time of crisis. From yet another perspective, intermediation played a different role in the matter of contracts with young women. Travelling women artists playing in dubious café concerts and cabarets, who passed as "Frenchwomen" impersonating renowned artists (as did Lopiccolo), or who worked in places where prostitutes, waitresses, and artists all seemed sexually available to customers, shaped narratives that cast doubts on their "real" identities as well as those of their agents. Overall, gender and class tensions came together in more or less explicit ways in all the accounts of work relations in the entertainment business, acquiring different specific meanings.

For many women who were less successful and who travelled in search of profitable contracts, the instability of their identities (as artists or prostitutes) was part and parcel of their business. Stories of "white slavery" expressed their situation particularly well, by erasing their strategies and actions in favour of a victimizing perspective. The particular organization of the work of female entertainers (of men) attracted the attention of police authorities in all the South American countries where women artists performed. Brazilian police would then put pressure on individuals who might be related to them, raising the suspicion that they were profiting from the women's prostitution. Therefore, in many cases, records of the police investigations of procurers, carried out in order to expel them, might be a valuable source for examining the work experience and strategies of women in the variety business.

### EXPULSION OF FOREIGNERS LEGISLATION

From the beginning of the twentieth century, the internationalization of the public examination of the trafficking of women evolved, with debates on how local police forces should meet the many threats which were increasing internationally, such as organized crime, but most especially anarchist activists.<sup>39</sup> The widespread perception of such danger in different countries justified the approval of new legislation intended to develop a common front against international criminals.

<sup>38.</sup> There was a second theatre strike in 1921, when actors demanded the end of agents' mediation in the signing of contracts. At the same time, recognizing that some such figure was inevitable, they added that "in that case, the employer should be responsible for paying the agent his commission"; Klein, *Una Historia de luchas*, p. 27.

<sup>39.</sup> Schettini, "Que Tenhas Teu Corpo", pp. 105–155. On South American police efforts to put together a strategy against "travelling criminals", see Diego Galeano, "Las conferencias sudamericanas de policía y la problemática de los delincuentes viajeros, 1905–1920", in Ernesto Bohoslavsky et al. (eds), La Policía en perspectiva histórica. Argentina y Brasil (del siglo XIX a la actualidad) (Buenos Aires, 2009), CD-rom.

The 1902 Residence Act in Argentina and the Brazilian "Gordo" Act of 1907, which regulated the expulsion of foreigners as a prerogative of the executive, probably had a significant effect in the South American context.<sup>40</sup> The legislation tended to strengthen police powers to the detriment of judicial procedures, so that it became widely denounced as authoritarian and unconstitutional, as it was used to expel the leaders of labour movements. Recent scholarship has also highlighted the use of the same repressive legislation against other groups of foreigners, identified as thieves, vagrants, swindlers, and procurers – virtually anyone who fitted the category of "a threat to national security and public order".<sup>41</sup>

While the Argentine law extended police powers of discretion to act against any kind of "undesirables" without judicial investigation, the Brazilian Expulsion Act demanded that accusations of "vagrancy, begging, and procuring" be "thoroughly checked". In the latter case, it meant that to prove procuring charges the police had to gather "undisputed evidence", or at least "the statement of two undisputed witnesses who could confirm the truth of the fact". 42 That meant that, at least in Brazil, police power over the whole procedure was constrained by a body of regulations, similar to police inquiries in the first stages of any judicial investigation. In a context in which both Argentina and Brazil developed specific legal structures to control prostitution and to punish procuring, the unique characteristic of the Brazilian legislation had specific consequences. While in the early twentieth century Argentina followed a French-inspired model of regulation which barely punished the crime of corruption of minors, in its penal code of 1890 Brazil adopted a broad definition of procuring, to include different ways of inducing women to become prostitutes, such as making a profit from offering them varieties of assistance, for example, with housing, or money.<sup>43</sup>

<sup>40.</sup> Passed in 1902 in Argentina and known as the Residence Act, it was then supplemented by a 1909 law known as the Social Defence Act. In Brazil, the law acquired the name of the representative who proposed it, "Alfredo Gordo", and it was approved at the beginning of 1907. On Brazilian law, see Lená Medeiros de Menezes, Os Indesejáveis. Desclassificados da modernidade. Protesto, crime e expulsão na Capital Federal (1890–1930) (Rio de Janeiro, 1996), pp. 183–187, and Rogerio Bonfá, "Com lei ou sem lei': as expulsões de estrangeiros na primeira república", Cadernos AEL, 14:26 (2009), pp. 181–217. On Argentina, see Juan Suriano, Trabajadores, anarquismo y estado represor: de la ley de Residencia a la ley de Defensa Social (1902–1910) (Buenos Aires, 1988); Eduardo Zimmermann, Los liberales reformistas. La cuestión social en la Argentina, 1890–1916 (Buenos Aires, 1995); Susana Villavicencio (ed.), Los contornos de la ciudadanía. Nacionales y extranjeros en la Argentina del Centenario (Buenos Aires, 2003).

<sup>41.</sup> Menezes, Os Indesejáveis.

<sup>42.</sup> Ibid., p. 207.

<sup>43.</sup> Schettini, "Que Tenhas Teu Corpo", p. 171.

Thus, the Brazilian police had already had experience of trials of that type, which had been carried out as part of police-led campaigns of "moral cleansing", or when women had lodged complaints against their landlords or landladies, and that experience surely proved useful in collecting evidence for the expulsion of those accused of procuring.<sup>44</sup> Expulsion procedures and criminal trials for procurement were similar up to a point, although the former were quicker and summary, offering the police a wide range of action. In fact, judicial interference only occurred when a defendant succeeded in obtaining a writ of habeas corpus. Accusations of persecution and police tampering with evidence were very common, but, all the same, the documents resulting from such procedures reveal certain aspects of the relationships established between young women travelling with work contracts to perform in variety and many of the people they met along the way. That, in turn, sheds light on a rich network of work intermediaries. Thanks, then, to repressive police action against foreigners they suspected of procuring offences, we are able to recover part of the transnational experience of women's lives, inasmuch as Brazilian police investigations recorded, if indirectly, the past experience of those women in Buenos Aires and other South American cities.

Police repression against certain foreign groups, triggered by the Expulsion Act, was compounded by an increasing concern with keeping under surveillance those who disembarked at South American ports. With the intensification of eugenic and xenophobic feelings after World War I, many countries passed restrictive legislation on immigration in the 1920s. In the ports of Argentina and Brazil, the new legislation was intended to prevent the entry of sick and elderly people, the disabled, the mentally disturbed, and prostitutes. In previous years, there had already been an increasing demand for passports, criminal records, and certificates of mental health and good conduct. Newer and more sophisticated methods of identification, such as photographic records, were used together with older procedures, which included certificates issued by the local police.<sup>45</sup>

<sup>44.</sup> For a detailed analysis of criminal trials for procuring, see *ibid.*, pp. 171–230, and also Cristiana Schettini, "Prostitutes and the Law: The Uses of Court Cases over Pandering in Rio de Janeiro at the Beginning of the Twentieth Century", in Sueann Caulfield, Sarah Chambers, and Lara Putnam (eds), *Honor, Status, and Law in Modern Latin America* (Durham, NC, 2005), pp. 273–294.

<sup>45.</sup> This was the 1921 Decree no. 4247; Menezes, Os Indesejáveis, pp. 212–213. On the complex application of restrictions to the entry of immigrants in postwar Argentina, see F. Devoto, "El revés de la trama: políticas migratorias y prácticas administrativas en la Argentina (1919–1949)", Desarrollo Económico, 41 (2001), pp. 281–304. On the meaning of passports in the context of the international crossings of "American girls" through the continent after the war, see Thaddeus Blanchette and Ana Paula Silva, "As American girls: migração, sexo e status imperial em 1918", Horizontes Antropológicos, 15 (2009), pp. 75–99.



Figure 2. The illustration on the cover of the Argentine magazine Fray Mocho depicts two ugly women talking about a telegram from London in which the English authorities complain that: "It is nearly impossible for English artists to find respectable lodging in Buenos Aires, and that many women artists hired to perform in Buenos Aires stages are forced to live in dens of corruption." The joke is the pair's fear of going out in the streets and being mistaken for "English artists", when there is no chance such a thing could happen. Fray Mocho, 15 July 1914.

However, the main problem for police authorities remained – how to identify the "undesirable" type in the midst of great groups of immigrants who arrived in Brazilian and Argentine cities. The requirement for more documents still went hand in hand with a discretionary identification procedure based on a first glance, an expectation of visual recognition. Therefore, the experience of a first meeting between police officers and women travelling on their own was crucial in fixing the women's identities. Throughout the years, foreign women travelling alone could always expect problems when boarding or leaving ships. Female performers travelling with work contracts and return tickets soon appeared in briefings to consulates, police reports, and investigations concerned with expelling "undesirable foreigners" on account of trafficking. And those records also travelled to both sides of the Atlantic.<sup>46</sup> Behind the coexistence of different identification procedures was the presumption that young women were vulnerable to deceit, and the natural victims of sexual exploitation. Therefore, their travelling companions came under police scrutiny. Because of that, expulsion investigations produced a revealing record of work relations.

#### LOVERS AND LECHERS

The journey of an Italian singer known by the stage name of Lili Bijou in the Casino theatres of both Buenos Aires and São Paulo in 1911 and 1912 reveals different aspects of work routes in the variety business.<sup>47</sup> Lili arrived from Italy with a contract to sing in Carlos Seguín's Casino theatre in Buenos Aires. Once the season was over, she left for Montevideo, and then went on to work in São Paulo's Casino, which probably then still belonged to Paschoal Segreto. In São Paulo, she stayed at the "Maison Dorée", "a regular boarding house for female artists who have contracts in the city", as stated by its Italian owner. The day she arrived, she met Dr Jorge, an Italian engineer who, having seen her at the Maison Dorée, wished, as he put it, "to offer his protection and take care of her lodging expenses, providing her with enough money to cover all her needs".

In turn-of-the-century São Paulo, "artists' boarding houses" were considered to be elegant and sophisticated brothels, patronized by men with enough resources to do what Dr Jorge was doing, which amounted to paying an artist's expenses in exchange for her company for a while. Everything seemed to be going well and most probably Lili's story would never have been recorded anywhere had it not been for the unexpected appearance of a young Italian man, Henrique Resta, who had escorted Lili

<sup>46.</sup> Oficio do Ministro de Relações Exteriores ao Chefe de Polícia, 23 April 1921. Oficios – Polícia Expedidos, 303, 3, 9. Historical Archive of Itamarati. For other examples see League of Nations, *Report of the Special Body of Experts*, pp. 33–35.

<sup>47. &</sup>quot;Henrique Resta", IJJ7-154, Série Interior, National Archive, R.J., Brazil.

from Buenos Aires. When Dr Jorge was told that he was "wasting his time and money" because Lili was already with someone else, his first reaction was to pay for Henrique Resta's return ticket to Italy. The young Italian refused the offer and police intervention ensued.

Although the original accusation Henrique Resta faced was of procuring, instead of laying criminal charges the chief of the local police sought a summary solution. He gathered statements from witnesses claiming that Henrique Resta walked by Lili's boarding house every day, and sent her notes. Witnesses said it seemed that Lili and Henrique were not only lovers, but that she was also paying his expenses in São Paulo with the money obtained from the men she entertained at the Maison Dorée. The police chief therefore concluded that Resta was behaving like a gigolo, while he for his part insisted that he was actually a lawyer, and that he had worked for the prestigious newspaper *La Patria degli Italiani* in Buenos Aires. His family, he said, was sending him money from Italy. However, his claims were to no avail and the brief police investigation resulted in the standard ministerial decree of expulsion.

The only person in São Paulo who seemed to know Henrique Resta well was Lili Bijou. She told the police that they had been together in Italy, but that since her family did not approve of their relationship they had decided to go to Buenos Aires, where she had a contract to sing at the Casino. She backed Resta's explanation that he received money from his family, and so he did not need hers. Her attitude contrasts greatly with other expulsion investigations initiated as the result of explicit accusations of procuring by women against partners or former partners. In Lili's case, it was evident that, whatever the terms of her relationship with Resta, she did not want the police to meddle in it. That might of course have been because she was either in love with him, or too scared.<sup>48</sup>

However, if Lili herself was content in her relationship with Resta, other people were upset by his unforeseen presence. Lili Bijou's arrival in São Paulo had raised many expectations in different men. The manager of the Casino surely expected her to sing in his theatre for the period agreed in the contract. He might have expected her to stay at the same boarding house where the other artists lived. The owner of Maison Dorée might have expected her presence to attract visitors like Dr Jorge, willing to spend money there. As for Dr Jorge, he must have expected Lili to give him her undivided attention in return for the money he was spending on her, so that all those various expectations suggest that the services Lili performed triggered a number of male pastimes that probably included sexual activity, but were not only about that.

<sup>48.</sup> For an analysis of investigations into expulsions initiated following accusations by women, see Schettini, "Que Tenhas Teu Corpo", pp. 150–155.

Lili Bijou's multiple activities indicate that she relied on all of them, everything from her paid performance at the Casino, accepting Dr Jorge's money, to perhaps even a certain amount of gambling, according to witnesses. It all went to make her tour through Brazilian cities profitable, and she might have reasoned that she could keep all her other endeavours going and continue a probably romantic involvement with the young Italian at the same time. Nevertheless, the four main witnesses at the police station, all of them Italian men apart from a Uruguayan woman who also knew Dr Jorge, described how Henrique Resta prevented Lili from doing her job at the Casino theatre as defined by her contract, although it is likely that the contract did not specify quite all that was expected of her. It is interesting to note that the contract was referred to but never seen in the course of the police investigation, which makes us wonder whether it was a written contract at all.

Lili's situation contrasts with that of Henrique Resta. Although she was also unknown in São Paulo, her contract with the Casino turned her into primarily a *café concert* singer who lived in a luxury brothel, and to any inhabitant of the city that meant that men paid her way for her in exchange for her company. Her identity as a variety artist included a combination of her performance at the Casino with her duties as prostitute at the artists' boarding house. In contrast, Resta's identity was rapidly defined in terms of his relationship with the young singer, but because he spent no money on her he was cast in the role of gigolo.

The notion of exploitation in such cases becomes even more clearly evident in another case of expulsion which occurred the following year. In 1912, a troupe arrived from Buenos Aires at the port of Santos, in Brazil. Like Lili Bijou, they too had a contract to perform in São Paulo's Casino theatre. Eighteen-year-old Marcelle Parisy, a Frenchwoman, was a member of the troupe, but her escort, the Belgian Arthur Van Der Elst, was not.<sup>49</sup> In view of the widespread publicity attributed to "white slavery" stories, the port authorities were suspicious of the couple and did not allow Van Der Elst to disembark. Marcelle and Arthur both claimed they had met by chance on the ship, having known each other in Paris when they worked together in the Bouffes Parisiennes theatre. Furthermore, the Belgian introduced himself as a theatrical agent, explaining that he was in Brazil for just a few weeks to negotiate a tour to São Paulo for a dramatic theatre company. We can only speculate as to whether they were finally allowed to disembark because the ship and port authorities found their story convincing, or only because Marcelle refused to disembark without Arthur.

Perhaps it was thanks to the intervention of the Casino's theatre director that all ended well for Marcelle and Arthur, for it was the director

who was in charge of collecting the artists at the port, taking them to São Paulo by train, and dropping them at their hotel. He even recommended a boarding house for Van Der Elst once the port situation had been resolved. The director's presence at the port confirms the multiple responsibilities of some of the key people in the variety business. Although the multiple-show system demanded increasing specialization of tasks, by the 1910s it was still common to find writers who were also in charge of rehearsals, art direction, or who doubled as mediators between multiple players, such as costume designers. <sup>50</sup> In such cases, the director would have to manage logistics.

In the case of Marcelle and Arthur, as the first to make a statement in the subsequent police investigation, it might have been that the director was the one who first accused the Belgian of being Marcelle's procurer. The local police chief heard too the testimony of the owner of the boarding house where the suspect stayed, and his statement was exactly what the police needed to proceed with the expulsion: the boarding house owner had seen Marcelle giving the Belgian all the money she earned from other men's visits. He "supposed that Van Der Elst exploited her and demanded she give him her money". Marcelle Parisy explicitly denied that Arthur was her lover, stating instead that he was "just a client". Nevertheless, in less than a month Van Der Elst had been expelled.

The expulsions of Henrique Resta and Arthur Van Der Elst share important characteristics. In both cases, the male escorts of performers were accused of procuring after a brief police investigation, which consisted of a few statements by witnesses. Having no fixed occupation on account of their travelling, and being romantically involved with women who stayed in houses renowned for being brothels, men such as they were therefore vulnerable to accusations of profiting from those women. <sup>51</sup> In both investigations, witnesses considered that sexual availability seemed to be only natural in relation to the women engaged as performers by the Casino theatre in São Paulo. The fact that their work contract required prostitution, or at least rather implied it, was utterly relevant. In both cases mentioned here, the police focused on proving that exploitation took place between the newly arrived couple. For that, it was as important for them to obtain statements from the women who had been giving

<sup>50.</sup> On the figure of "writer-stage manager" and other multiple tasks in the mid-1910s in Brazil, see Filomena Chiaradia, "Em revista o teatro ligeiro: os 'autores-ensaiadores' e o 'teatro por sessões' na Companhia do teatro São José", *Sala Preta*, 3 (2003), pp. 153–163, 158.

<sup>51.</sup> The local police chief and the director referred to Marcelle's pension as a "house of tolerance". Although the expression is originally associated with the French system of regulated prostitution, in Brazil it was used by the police to designate any house of prostitution during the period. For a judicial debate on the use of the expression, see Schettini, "Que Tenhas Teu Corpo", p. 212.

money to the defendants as it was to establish that the men had no other contacts, and that they had no profession nor known position.

Police investigations placed under scrutiny what appeared to be complex affective relationships, although expulsion records are not reliable sources for describing the exact nature of the couples arriving in São Paulo from Buenos Aires. That is partly due to the fact that authorities were interested only in gathering evidence to turn an individual suspected of procuring into an expelled foreigner. In that sense, the records in fact reveal how the police went about actually creating "undesirable" types. Looking at how the police understood the broadly defined Brazilian legislation on procuring, we can see that the blurred lines between life and work in female artists' lives could potentially cause any man associated with them to be suspected of sexual exploitation. In addition, and for reasons that are hard to fathom, in both our cases here the women were more concerned in their testimony with protecting their partners than with explaining what they themselves actually thought of their relationships.

However, police records do reveal some dimensions of women's lives in the entertainment industry. Henrique Resta and Arthur Van Der Elst were accused because the relationships they had with the Casino theatre artists vexed other men who had their own agreements with those women. Because of that, more subtle aspects of the artists' lives and work arrangements come to light. Police authorities considered that there was nothing illegitimate about the relationships women artists established with their employers and landlords, who acted within a virtual network of intermediaries connected to the business of entertainment, which seems to have included prostitution. Because of that, expulsion investigations record the usual goings-on of the world that surrounded women's work, whether that meant singing and dancing at the Casino, or having sexual dealings with a variety of men.

Neither boarding-house owners nor Casino employers were accused of exploiting women artists – even though the former facilitated living conditions for prostitution, which was one of the definitions of procuring contained in Brazil's Penal Code, and the second fitted the description of what the League of Nations would later consider "white slavery", since the low salaries they paid were considered to amount to economic pressure on women artists to turn to prostitution. In the context of expulsion investigations, sexual exploitation did not seem to include the broader notion of facilitating or inducing someone to take up prostitution, but was seen in a rather narrower sense of profiting from prostitution. <sup>52</sup>

<sup>52.</sup> During the same years, criminal trials for procuring were initiated against owners of houses of prostitution accused by prostitutes of exploiting them by charging exorbitant rents; *ibid.*, pp. 69–82. League of Nations experts defined international traffic as "the direct or indirect procuration and transportation for gain to a foreign country of women and girls for the sexual

Police records also shed light, indirectly, on the artists' perceptions of the agreements established with their intermediaries and employers. Lili Bijou and Marcelle Parisy might have felt they had a certain amount of room for manoeuvre, perhaps even to the point of breaking an implicit rule of working arrangements – not to bring their own men with them, for instance. From that perspective, Casino contracts were not in fact simply a front for the "smuggling of women", simply because such contracts – whether written or verbal – did not have a single function. In fact, the stories of Lili Bijou and Marcelle Parisy suggest that men had competing vested interests in women like them.

In the tours through South America, work contracts were rather a defining element of women's identities as artists during their travel and during their stays. Contracts established the legitimate terms of their relations with others, and accusations of sexual exploitation were applied to relationships deemed unacceptable. Therefore, the moral terms used to define boundaries between acceptable and unacceptable behaviour were established in very particular settings, among the competing interests of men in relation to women's activities as artists and prostitutes. However, and despite their vulnerable position, women artists developed strategies to deal with such relationships. Mobility played a crucial role, as it was part of their contractual obligations, but at the same time it could create the possibility for them to be rid of what they considered to be undesirable escorts.

#### FAMILY CONTRACTS

Not all foreigners expelled from Brazil under accusations of procuring were the male escorts of women artists. If the most popular figure of white slavery was the young man playing the role of seducer, in theatrical settings it was quite common to feature the mother as her daughter's career manager. When family structure forms part of labour intermediation practices, it reveals different aspects of contemporary views of female and child labour in the entertainment industry, as well as of the survival strategies of women artists. In such family settings, vulnerability became the major characteristic.

In 1913 Costa Junior, a man of the theatre accustomed to performing multiple tasks in the entertainment world – as composer, writer, teacher, and director – noted something strange about one Max Werman's family, and notified the police. 53 Famous in Rio de Janeiro for composing the music for a successful play in 1909, Costa Junior also worked as an

gratification of one or more other persons"; League of Nations, Report of the Special Body of Experts, p. 9.

<sup>53.</sup> See *Dicionário Cravo Albin da Música Popular Brasileira*, available at http://www.dicionariompb.com.br (last accessed 4 February 2011).

agent for artists. Junior testified that he had known the Wermans for a long time, because a few years earlier he had hired the Werman children for a play. After that, the Wermans had retired to Buenos Aires, and according to Costa Junior their sudden reappearance in Rio de Janeiro, where they wished to negotiate a contract for their daughter Rosita at the Pavilhão Internacional, one of Paschoal Segreto's establishments, raised disturbing rumours. He had heard from other artists that Werman had "traded his daughter's honour in Buenos Aires", and that the police of both Buenos Aires and São Paulo had expelled him from their cities. 54

The return of the Wermans to Rio offers a glimpse into work relations involving family networks, as stated by witnesses called during police procedures to expel Senhor and Senhora Werman. After Costa Junior filed his complaint, the first person who was keen to say something about the case was a nineteen-year-old carpenter who had worked for the Wermans in Buenos Aires and Rio. As a family employee, he had all kinds of scandalous tales to tell, especially of how Rosita's parents offered her to men who would pay for each rendezvous. Meanwhile, a neighbour was willing to testify that he saw the "young lady copulating (with her clients) in the living room".

Teresa Nelson, a Spanish artist employed at the Maison Moderne (another of Segreto's establishments), also testified against Max Werman. She was married to a painter employed at the Pavilhão Internacional, so the whole family was engaged in the entertainment business. Their daughter used to keep company with Rosita Werman. The two girls frequented places considered by all witnesses as inappropriate for them, such as the Palace Theatre and the Palace Club, featuring not only variety shows but gambling and prostitution too. Teresa Nelson's daughter was mentioned in Costa Junior's and the carpenter's statements, so it is probable that Senhora Nelson had some explaining to do at the police station in order to protect her own daughter's honour. In her defence, she claimed that when she realized that the Wermans were not "honest people" she forbade her daughter from seeing Rosita Werman again. She had first known the Wermans as "poor people and they were now covered in jewellery and had a lot of money provided by the exploitation of their daughter Rosita".

The establishments belonging to Paschoal Segreto mentioned in all the above testimonies were among the most popular in Rio de Janeiro at the time. The Wermans and the Nelsons obtained contracts to perform different jobs there, but while the Nelsons could prove that they were still working, Max and Carmen Werman confessed that they lived exclusively on the money earned by their children as artists. Teresa Nelson's accusations against the Wermans therefore highlighted a moral difference between the

two families. Senhora Nelson presented herself and her husband as hard-working people who worried about their daughter's virtue, although it was clear from other testimonies that both girls often went together to places considered by all witnesses as unsuitable. Nevertheless, Teresa Nelson sought to establish a distinction between what she considered workplaces (such as the Maison Moderne or the Pavilhão Internacional) and other places inappropriate for their daughters (such as the Palace Club or the Palace Theatre). Therefore, even if she was unable, or unwilling, to control her daughter's wanderings in the city as the police authority would have expected, she maintained that work for female and child performers in the entertainment business was quite compatible with honest and hard-working family life.<sup>55</sup>

For all witnesses, the immorality of the situation was not in the contract, nor in the fact that the Wermans' children worked in Segreto's establishments. Costa Junior himself had no difficulty in admitting that he hired child artists. Furthermore, the Wermans' son's working conditions were never questioned by the police, even though Senhora Nelson accused the Wermans of "living off the prostitution of their daughter Rosita and the work of their son Luiz". Costa Junior also mentioned that Max Werman used to "exploit" the wrestler Muller, but the police were not interested in that either. Once again, their justification for expelling Werman was that he exploited his own daughter – he forced her to prostitute herself and profited from the money she made from it. Despite the incriminating testimonies, the police chief preferred to send the Wermans away rather than prosecute them for procuring. Although Senhor Werman left the country a few days after the investigation had begun, within a month both the Wermans were facing decrees of expulsion.

As extreme as the Werman case might have been, it nevertheless illuminates common strategies of family work in the entertainment business, many of them probably related to older traditions inherited from circus families who had been travelling throughout South American cities for decades.<sup>57</sup> Families travelled and worked together and it was usual for parents to negotiate their children's contracts in the entertainment business. Many parents, whether more or less successfully than Teresa Nelson,

<sup>55.</sup> For a keen analysis of generational conflicts between mothers and daughters concerning sexual morality issues in the context of the emergence of new spaces of entertainment in the postwar period, see Sueann Caulfield, *In Defense of Honor: Sexual Morality, Modernity, and Nation in Early-Twentieth-Century Brazil* (Durham, NC, 2000), pp. 136ff. For the previous period, see Martha de Abreu Esteves, *Meninas Perdidas. Os populares e o cotidiano do amor no Rio de Janeiro da Belle Époque* (Rio de Janeiro, 1989).

<sup>56.</sup> In criminal trials of procuring, not one involved father and daughter, and very few involved legally married couples. The vast majority involved owners of houses of prostitutes and separated couples in conflict with each other. See Schettini, "Que Tenhas Teu Corpo", chs 1 and 3.

<sup>57.</sup> Seibel, Historia del teatro argentino, pp. 352-354.

struggled to define the moral boundaries that separated them from certain places, people, and practices they considered reprehensible. Although night tours of the city by their daughters might have blurred those boundaries, many parents held dear the trope of the "theatre family" and the "circus family".<sup>58</sup>

The confluence of labour intermediation and sexual exploitation in Rosita's parents, particularly her father, makes their case completely different from the expulsions discussed above. Although there is no statement from Rosita herself in the police records and no reference is made to her age, her extreme vulnerability vis-à-vis her father was abundantly clear to everyone involved. While for Lili Bijou and Marcelle Parisy prostitution was part of their activities as artists at the Casino theatre, for Rosita prostitution was a parental imposition. Everyone agreed that Werman's mediation in the prostitution of his own daughter and the fact that he himself did not work was unacceptable.

But even in that extreme case, ambiguities remained. Costa Junior and Teresa Nelson seemed to conceive of a broader notion of exploitation than the one applied by the police (suggesting that the wrestler Muller and Werman's son were also his victims). Although witnesses portrayed Rosita as a victim and the Nelson girl as a somewhat more sheltered daughter, both with little or no room for manoeuvre, the girls actually went willingly to nightclubs, thus blurring the spatial moral boundaries adults insisted on trying to reinforce. Police intervention reduced all those dimensions to the single plot of the abusive father and the victimized daughter.

The investigation that led to the expulsion of the mother of yet another young singer, who coincidentally was also called Rosita, further reveals familial strategies in the international routes of variety entertainment. In addition, this is a rare case that also sheds light on the personal strategy of the young woman concerned in her efforts to confront her intermediary – in this case her own mother. Known as "Bella Rosita", she had been hired as a "Spanish singer" to perform in Buenos Aires, Montevideo, and other Argentine cities before she arrived in São Paulo in 1915. <sup>59</sup> In contrast to the stories discussed above, in this case her tour did not include the Casino, nor any other of Paschoal Segreto's establishments, but rather cabarets. That in itself seems to confirm the growing importance of a new setting, where the mixture of prostitution and variety theatre was more straightforward. <sup>60</sup>

<sup>58.</sup> José J. Podestá, Medio Siglo de Farándula. Memorias de José J. Podestá (Buenos Aires, 2003), pp. 301–302; Regina Horta Duarte, Noites circenses. Espetáculos de circo e teatro em Minas Gerais do século XIX (Campinas, 1995).

<sup>59. &</sup>quot;Mercedes Vaya Ayala", IJJ7–144, 1915, Série Interior, National Archive, R.J., Brazil. 60. Based on Cadícamo's memoirs, Pellarolo argues that there was a continuum connecting cabaret and variety performances; Pellarolo, *Sainetes*, p. 31. For São Paulo cabarets see Rago, *Os prazeres da noite*.

Mother and daughter arrived with a contract for "Bella Rosita" to sing at the Montmartre cabaret, which also doubled as a boarding house, for which she would receive 30,000 réis per night, a sum actually collected by her mother. (It is interesting to note that Señor Werman was accused of receiving 100,000 réis for each rendezvous between his daughter and a client.) Thus, Rosita worked and lived in the same place, and when the contract with the Montmartre was over, Bella Rosita started singing at the Apolo theatre and the Café Paris cabaret three times a week, moving to another boarding house along with her mother. Rosita herself provided the information about her whereabouts to the police, when she accused her mother of keeping all the money she, Rosita, had earned. She also gave the police precinct chief a list of possible witnesses who could attest to her situation, including her landlords and several women, most of them Italian performers who were older than she.

If the statements her co-workers gave were truthful, Rosita's situation was indeed tragic. They mentioned suicide attempts, and regretted that no man who might have been willing to protect her could get near her, because all the money she earned ended up in her mother's pocket. All the witnesses stated that Rosita's mother expected to take advantage of her daughter's youth so that both could return to Buenos Aires as rich women. From five statements by women artists, it becomes clear that they did not expect to become rich through their work as singers, but rather through the protection, favours, and money given them by the patrons of the places where they worked and lived. Thus, many seemed to live in hope that they could benefit from moving from one cabaret to another, or from one boarding house or theatre to the next, just as Lili Bijou had done at the beginning of the decade. Their existence as travelling artists could scarcely be called a lifestyle, but rather a temporary strategy to profit from their work.

The comments from Bella Rosita's friends working on the stages of South America hint at the meanings some of the young women attributed to the sex trade. Maria Fantini, an Italian singer who was staying in the same boarding house as Bella Rosita and her mother, testified that Rosita had told her that she "would work as a prostitute once she got rid of her mother, because the latter had extorted all the money she earned, even to the point of not having a stitch to wear". The Spanish Vicenta Gual, who had known mother and daughter since the time they had lived in Entre Ríos (Argentina), when they had all worked together at the Teatro Variedad Tinti, also stated that Rosita's mother "extorted [sic] all the money she earned from her honest work". For her co-workers, Rosita's exploitation lay in her mother's daily "extortion". From their perspective, immorality included both the sexual and the stage work forced on Bella Rosita by her mother, and her appropriation of Rosita's earnings.

As in previous cases, police investigations reveal valuable clues about women artists' work routes. In Entre Ríos, Bella Rosita had sung in a duet with her aunt, while the Spanish Vicenta was a singer of Italian tunes. Italians Guia Caiaffa and Margarita Fabris also knew Rosita from the time they all worked at the Teatro Cosmopolita in Buenos Aires, at least three years earlier. Thus, at eighteen, Rosita was very well acquainted with the life of a variety artist, travelling with her family. She had worked mainly in Argentine cities until her mother decided to broaden their horizons, which showed the cleverness of her mother's timing. Bella Rosita's view of her mother's exploitation would later be partly shared by the police: the biggest problem was not prostitution per se, nor the economic constraints that led Rosita to prostitution, but rather the fact that someone else kept all the money obtained by Rosita's activity.

One of the most relevant aspects of the case – quite different from those discussed above – is that we have first-hand information because it was Bella Rosita herself who made the move against her mother. Contrary to what the League of Nations investigators would find ten years later, although Bella Rosita was in a vulnerable situation she was not isolated at all. If she had been, how could she have managed to find five women willing to go to the police and testify against her mother? The owner of the boarding house might have been persuaded to make a statement because the two women had left his establishment without paying their bill, but the other women seemed genuinely outraged at Rosita's mother's actions and stated that they were prompted by what one of them called "stage camaraderie" and "friendship".

The cases of both Rositas leave no doubt about the violence and abuse that could be involved when direct relatives mediated young women's labour. In those particular situations, the expulsion investigation focused on the tutelage of parents over the work of their daughters as entertainers, which was easily characterized as procuring. However, it is also true, at least in the case of the second of the Rositas, that the experience of crossing borders – due to work contracts that facilitated Bella Rosita's reunion with older friends and previous acquaintances from her stage appearances in Argentine cities – allowed her to use the repressive legislation on the expulsion of foreigners in Brazil to her own benefit. Therefore, in the struggle for autonomy as a young woman artist vis-à-vis her own mother, she was able to enlist many allies.

#### EXPLOITATION AND THE MEANINGS OF CONTRACTS

For some historians of national theatre in Argentina and Brazil, the pre-World-War-I era signalled the peak of variety entertainment. In their accounts, the interruption of communications between Europe and the Americas during the war was critical because it allowed for the development

of national companies, and therefore of a "true" national theatre. However, considered on its own terms, the prewar period tells us more about the vital role of international routes in the entertainment and cultural market of South American cities. More investment together with the growth of European immigration fostered a significant increase in the circulation of artists during the first two decades of the twentieth century.

Different types of intermediary played a key role in the labour market of the entertainment business in South American cities. Considered a minor genre in the performing industry, variety theatre – featuring travelling artists and hinting at different modalities of male entertainment, including the sexual – involved work relations characterized by moral ambiguity. Thus, the actions of those who were related to women artists and interfered with their earnings came under the scrutiny and suspicion of their contemporaries. In that context, variety theatre becomes then a privileged site for analysing the relationship between work and morality.

Moral boundaries within the business and the degree of autonomy permitted to women artists were negotiated by contemporaries in specific social settings, in answer to a larger concern over the circulation of young women across international borders. Two meanings of immorality seemed to coexist and sometimes mingled in such negotiations. First, the immorality of sexual exploitation in the context of affective (sometimes familial) bonds; and second, the immorality of work exploitation in a wider sense, where prostitution derived from the vulnerability of young women artists who found themselves in harsh and precarious work conditions. In both, work contracts were seen as a guarantee of unequal and coercive relations, but in the end neither the League of Nations experts nor participants in the entertainment world, and certainly not the police, could trace precisely the fine moral line that separated "properly managed troupes" from those which were used to disguise organized prostitution. Whereas many of them believed a genuine separation did in fact exist and could be identified, they could not isolate sexual exploitation from regular work exploitation. Rather, they ended up unveiling, directly or indirectly, the larger context of a growing entertainment labour market.

In order to succeed in their goal of expelling "undesirable" foreigners, the interests of the police lay in emphasizing a single meaning of exploitation – as the expropriation of money gained by women from prostitution. A close reading of police investigations reveals, however, that multiple meanings of exploitation were at stake in labour arrangements. Work and affective relations were far from univocal to witnesses, victims, and suspects.

<sup>61.</sup> For a contemporary view, see Mertens, Confidencias de un hombre de teatro, p. 160: "The European war had closed all seas to navigation. For this reason, Buenos Aires found itself deprived of those great variety shows." This version is widely repeated in national histories of the theatre.

According to police investigations of male escorts of female performers, work contracts drew a distinct line between legitimate (employers, landlords, stage managers) and illegitimate (escorts who allegedly kept the artists' earnings) intermediaries.

Moral boundaries were also the concern of a number of people in the entertainment world, especially in the face of what they perceived as improper behaviour of the young women artists themselves. As for them, some insisted on crossing boundaries by exploring the city's expanding nightlife, while others rebelled against their mothers for depriving them of the money they made, although not for making them work as prostitutes in the first place, as the League of Nations observers might have imagined.

Apart from detailing the routes and work relations of women artists and their escorts, police records of expulsion also offer a chance to reassess the moral ambiguity that characterized women's experience and their vulnerability in that labour market, as strategies of survival, accumulation, and upward mobility developed by artists and their families. In that sense, the spatial mobility that work contracts guaranteed was far from being univocal. Contracts actually bound young women to fulfil both explicit and implicit work requirements, but they also allowed them, as Bella Rosita proved, to participate in the social fabric of a "stage camaraderie", where they could meet other artists and recognize a shared experience, which was surely made up of more than what those brief records allow us to glimpse. What we can see though is that young women's perceptions of what it meant to cross the morality boundary, and what exploitation meant, might be very far from what the police or League of Nations observers could imagine, even if some meanings could be shared by all.